
Agenda 
GOSHEN BOARD OF ZONING APPEALS 

Tuesday, May 23, 2023, 4:00 P.M. 
Council Chambers, 111 E. Jefferson Street 

Goshen, Indiana 
 

I. Roll Call 
 

II. Approval of Minutes from 4/25/23 
 

III. Filing of Zoning/Subdivision Ordinances and Official Staff Reports into Record 
 

IV. Postponements/Withdrawals – any person having business to come before the Board may request 
postponement or withdrawal at this time. 

 
V. Use & Developmental Variances– public hearing items 

23-04UV –Jose J & Maria I Hernandez and Carlos Avelar request a use variance to allow a non-lawful, non-
conforming residential use and connection to a septic system to continue for a period not exceeding five 
years, where residential use is not permitted and connection to City sewer is required, and for the property to 
be served by a well until City water is available, where connection to City water is required.  The subject 
property is generally located at 1833 Lincolnway East and is zoned Commercial B-3 District. 
 
23-12DV - The City of Goshen Indiana requests a developmental variance to allow one freestanding sign 24 
Sf in area and 8’ in height in addition to the two freestanding signs and internal signs approved by variance 
23-07DV, where only ground signs not exceeding 3’ in height and with a maximum aggregate area of 8 Sf are 
permitted, for a new recycling drop-off site.  The subject property is generally located at 802 N Indiana 
Avenue and is zoned Residential R-1 District. 
 

VI. Audience Items 
 

VII. Staff/Board Items 
 

VIII. Adjournment 



Minutes - Goshen Board of Zoning Appeals 
Tuesday, April 25, 2023, 4:00 p.m. 

Council Chambers, 111 E. Jefferson Street 
Goshen, Indiana 

 
I. The meeting was called to order with the following members present:   Lee Rohn, Bethany 
Campbell, Tom Holtzinger, Hesston Lauver, and Michael Potuck.  Also present were Assistant City 
Planner Rossa Deegan, City Planner Rhonda Yoder, and Assistant City Attorney James Kolbus.         
 
II. Approval of Minutes from 3/28/23:  Rohn/Lauver 5-0 

 
III. Filing of Zoning/Subdivision Ordinances and Official Staff Reports into Record:  Potuck/ Rohn 
5-0 
 
IV. Postponements/Withdrawals - None 

 
V. Developmental Variances – public hearing items 
23-08DV – Nancy J Miller & Gloria J Banda request a developmental variance to allow open parking in 
the front yard setback where open parking spaces are not permitted, for an approximately 372 SF 
driveway expansion.  The subject property is generally located at 510 E Plymouth Avenue and is zoned 
Residential R-1 District. 
 
Staff Report  
Mr. Deegan explained this single family residence is adjacent to an alleyway, with Water Tower Park 
located directly east.  The petitioner would like to add approximately 372 SF of concrete to the existing 
driveway to increase onsite parking.  He explained this home contains a single-car garage, with no 
adjacent street parking, and no alternative location available for parking.  He pointed out the property to 
the west has a parking space and building in the front yard and this expanded parking will not disrupt the 
visual field.  He reminded Board members that similar requests have been approved over the years, 
including an approval in July 2022, at 416 E Douglas, which is one block to the north. 
 
Planning received no public comments regarding this request and recommends approval.  
 
Petitioner Presentation: 
Nancy Miller, 510 E Plymouth Avenue spoke on behalf of the petitioner.  She stated she is in agreement 
with the Staff Report and has nothing to add. 
 
Audience Comments: 
There was no one to speak to the petition. 
 
The public hearing was closed. 
 
Staff Discussion: 
There was no discussion amongst Board members. 
 
Action: 
A motion was made and seconded, Potuck/Rohn, to adopt the Staff recommendations as the findings of 
the Board and based on these findings, approve 23-08DV with the 5 conditions listed in the Staff Report.  
The motion passed unanimously by a vote of 5-0. 
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23-09DV – Elks of Goshen #798 and Signtech Sign Services request a developmental variance to allow 
an approximately 14.5 Sf electronic message center (EMC) where EMCs are not permitted in the core 
Historic District, for the installation of a new approximately 69 SF illuminated wall sign.  The subject 
property is generally located at 220 N Main Street and is zoned Commercial B-2HD District. 
 
Staff Report  
Mr. Deegan explained the Board considered a similar request for this property in December, 2022.  He 
reminded members this property is zoned Commercial B-2 HD and is located in the downtown historic 
core.  It has operated as the Elks Lodge since at least 1980 and because of its location in the historic core, 
EMC signs are not permitted.  He explained the building currently has two flush mounted signs on the 
front façade and because of problems changing the lettering on the changeable copy sign, they would like 
to replace it with an EMC.  Their proposal is to reduce the number of signs on the building by eliminating 
the changeable copy sign and adding the EMC to a new sign in the center of the façade.  The EMC will 
make up approximately 14.5 SF of the new 69 SF sign.  He pointed out this application differs from the 
December 2022 request in that there will only be one sign and the EMC is smaller than what was 
proposed in the December request. 
 
As with the December request, Staff recommends denial of this request stating that an EMC is not 
appropriate in this location.  The intention of the core standards are to allow signage that is compatible 
with the historic downtown aesthetic and EMC signs are not compatible.  He pointed out there are no 
similar signs on Main Street although the BZA approved TV monitors in the windows for Goshen Theatre 
in 2020.  He also noted this approval explicitly prohibited the TV monitors from being placed on the 
exterior wall.  No public comments were received regarding this request. 
 
Petitioner Presentation: 
Todd Lehman, Signtech Sign Services, 1508 Bashor Road, spoke on behalf of the petitioner.  He stated 
the petitioner is looking for something more user friendly and feels an EMC sign is the way to do that.  
After consulting with the client following the December meeting, they felt it would be worthwhile to 
return to the BZA with a request for a single sign with a smaller EMC and they have submitted a proposal 
that they hope will be more acceptable.  He pointed out the message will be static; no scrolling and no 
flashing lights and can be programmed to turn off during late night hours or when traffic counts drop.   
 
Audience Comments: 
Robert Clark, 1819 Bashor Road spoke to the petition.  He stated he is the Elks Club secretary and 
explained to the Board that this is a safety issue.  Climbing a ladder to update the changeable copy sign is 
not appropriate for their older members.  He felt that by combining the signs they have been able to 
compromise.  He also noted that he had walked downtown to determine what type of signs are present 
and noted the nearby gas station has large signs advertising gas prices and a nearby Verizon store has a 
large EMC that changes graphics and brightness which doesn’t fit the neighborhood.  He also noted that 
while the theatre has their TV monitors inside the building, they have flashing LED lights on their 
marque.  He asked that the Board reconsider and approve this request. 
 
Dave Raber, Elks member, no address given, spoke to the petition.  He stated he attends all the business 
meetings at the lodge and this issue is discussed at each meeting.  He explained that being on a ladder in 
inclement weather is a safety concern for the lodge.  The existing sign is quite high on the building and 
they have trouble finding anyone that will climb the ladder to change this sign.  He went on to say there is 
no desire to have a bright, flashing, gaudy message.  He asked that the board consider this request . 
 
The public hearing was closed. 
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Staff Discussion: 
Mr. Rohn stated he feels this submittal is cleaner than the previous. 
Ms. Campbell agreed and pointed out the gas station is in close proximity. 
Mr. Rohn commented there are businesses on both the north and south side that have different signage. 
Mr. Deegan stated he’s not familiar with Verizon’s message center or if it was placed with or without 
approval. 
Mr. Potuck asked what information Mr. Deegan has regarding the gas station and their signs. 
Mr. Deegan stated he has no information. 
Mr. Lauver pointed out they’re both on the outskirts and questioned at what point does the Board draw a 
line and stop them from expanding further into the historic district. 
Mr. Holtzinger agreed that they have made progress, but when approving new signs, we want to move 
them closer to being in compliance with the ordinance. 
Ms. Campbell commented that the new sign looks much better than the existing. 
 
Action: 
Mr. Holtzinger made a motion to adopt the Staff recommendations as the findings of the Board and deny 
23-09DV.  The motion failed for a lack of second. 
 
Mr. Rohn asked Mr. Lehman if the message board scrolls or how it works. 
Mr. Lehman stated it depends on how it’s programmed.  He went on to say they’ve done this in the past 
where conditions are placed on approvals.  He went on to say the message can be static and programmed 
to display 24/7 and the Board can determine what kind of restrictions should be placed on the sign, such 
as no rotating messages, no flashing lights, limited hours of operation, etc. 
 
Mr. Lauver asked if the bottom portion of the sign will also be illuminated. 
Mr. Lehman acknowledged that it will be and that it will be light sensitive and illuminated dusk to dawn.  
He pointed out this sign can also be programmed to be illuminated on a particular schedule. 
 
Mr. Deegan advised that if the Board is inclined to approve this request with restrictions, the zoning 
ordinance for EMC’s has a number of criteria, so if you make a motion to approve, you can reference 
those in your recommendation.  Among other criteria, it also references the intensity of the lighting. 
 
Attorney Kolbus commented that if the Board recommends approval, a condition can be added that they 
meet the EMC standards in the ordinance. 
 
Ms. Campbell asked for clarification of what the sign will look like. 
Mr. Clark explained the lower portion of the sign will be a static ID sign and the upper portion will be the 
EMC portion of the sign. 
 
Mr. Rohn asked Mr. Clark how often the sign will be changed. 
Mr. Clark stated the plan is to change it weekly, but they want a sign that will allow them to also post 
events such as fundraisers or free breakfast for veterans.  He went on to say there will be no scrolling or 
flashing lights and because the message board they currently use has a couple flashing lights, the new sign 
will look better than what they’re currently using. 
 
Action: 
A motion was made and seconded, Rohn/Campbell, to adopt the findings of the Board and approve 23-
09DV with the following conditions: 
1. The variance shall become null and void unless a zoning clearance has been issued and substantial 

progress has been made within six (6) months of the date of the BZA approval. 
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2. Deviation from the requirements and conditions of the variance may result in the cancellation and 
termination of the approval or permit. 

3. An approved zoning clearance form is required. 
4. The electronic message center (EMC) portion of the sign shall adhere to Section 4280.2.G of the 

Goshen Zoning Ordinance. 
The motion passed unanimously by a vote of 5-0. 
 
23-10DV – Susan M Kyle requests a developmental variance to allow open parking in the front yard 
setback where open parking spaces are not permitted, for an approximately 400 SF driveway expansion.  
The subject property is generally located at 412 James Place and is zoned Residential R-1 District. 
 
Staff Report  
Mr. Deegan explained this is a single-family home with a one car garage and a narrow driveway.  The 
petitioners would like to replace the concrete in the existing driveway and expand the driveway to the 
south in order to add an additional parking space.  The parking space will be located in the front yard 
setback, requiring BZA approval. 
 
Mr. Deegan noted that this request is warranted and that two parking spaces on a single family property is 
reasonable.  Additionally, a parking space in this location will be able to meet the required 5’ side 
setback.  He pointed out there are at least two other properties on this street with open parking spaces and 
in 2020 the BZA approved a similar request around the corner at 509 Glenwood. 
 
No public comments were received by the Planning Office regarding this request. 
 
Petitioner Presentation: 
Susan Kyle, 412 James Place, spoke on behalf of the petitioner.  She stated she is familiar with the Staff 
recommendation and has nothing to add. 
 
Audience Comments: 
There was no one to speak to the petition. 
 
The public hearing was closed. 
 
Staff Discussion: 
There was no discussion amongst Board members. 
 
Action: 
A motion was made and seconded, Potuck/Rohn, to adopt the Staff recommendations as the findings of 
the Board and based on these findings, approve 23-10DV with the 5 conditions listed in the Staff Report.  
The motion passed unanimously by a vote of 5-0. 
 
23-11DV – Dale E Klassen & Beverly K Lapp request a developmental variance to allow an 
approximately 432 SF detached two-story workshop 21’ in height where the maximum height permitted 
for an accessory building shall not exceed the height of the residential dwelling on site.  The subject 
property is generally located at 417 Gra Roy Drive and is zoned Residential R-1 District. 
 
Staff Report  
Mr. Deegan explained the petitioners are renovating the interior of the home and would also like to build 
an accessory structure along the north property line.  The 432 SF, two-story building will be used for 
storage and a workshop, and will have an overall height of 21’.  A developmental variance is required 
because the height of the home is 16’ and accessory structures are not allowed to be taller than the 
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primary structure.  He went on to explain that until April, 2017 accessory structures were limited to a 
maximum height of 14’, but that rule was relaxed, allowing them to be no taller than the primary 
structure.  Prior to that change, variances for residential building height was regularly sought.  Today’s 
request appears to be the first since the ordinance was changed in 2017. 
 
Staff recommends approval of the request, noting that all other developmental requirements will be met.  
It will also be well behind the front wall of the home and approximatly70’ to the front property line.  He 
noted there is a dense mature tree canopy and the 5’ height difference between the house and proposed 
accessory structure will make this less noticeable. 
 
Mr. Deegan stated for the record that one inquiry was received regarding this request.  He noted the 
property owner to the south inquired about the request, but had no comments regarding the proposal. 
 
Petitioner Presentation: 
Dale Klassen, 619 S 7th Street spoke on behalf of the petitioner.  He stated the Staff Report covered 
everything, but wanted to add that there are no other accessory buildings on this property and the existing 
single car garage is not adequate.  He noted the location was also carefully chosen so the view of the 
Millrace would not be obstructed.   
 
Audience Comments: 
There was no one to speak to the petition. 
 
The public hearing was closed. 
 
Staff Discussion: 
Mr. Lauver asked for clarification on the side yard setback, noting the drawing shows 5’ measured from 
the footprint and not the overhang. 
Mr. Deegan stated the drawing in the packet shows the 5’ setback measured from the building overhang 
which is the minimum.  He also pointed out notes on the proposed plan indicate that setbacks are shown 
to overhangs of the workshop. 
Mr. Lauver stated that information doesn’t match the setbacks shown on the drawing on the last page of 
the packet. 
Mr. Deegan stated his understanding from discussions with the applicant, was that the site plan showed 
setbacks from the overhang to the property line and asked the applicant to clarify. 
 
Mr. Klassen verified that the 5’ setback would be measured from the overhang to the property line. 
 
Action: 
A motion was made and seconded, Lauver/Rohn, to adopt the Staff recommendations as the findings of 
the Board and based on these findings, approve 23-11DV with the 3 conditions listed in the Staff Report.  
The motion passed unanimously by a vote of 5-0. 
 
VI. Administrative Appeals – public hearing items 
23-01AA – Ronald E. Davidhizar and John William Davis, Jr., appeal the Zoning Administrator’s 
decision that the Planning office could not review or approve a General (Remodel) Permit Request and 
the associated zoning clearance form because a second-floor only residence does not meet the Zoning 
Ordinance definition of single family dwelling and because a complete submittal was not received 
because dimensioned, labeled floor plans for each floor, with the use of all spaces labeled, were not 
provided. The subject property is generally located at 207 Queen Street and is zoned Residential R-2 
District. 
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Ms. Yoder is present to discuss the two administrative appeals cases. 
 
Staff Report  
Ms. Yoder explained the decision she made was based on the zoning ordinance and discussed the 
following key points from her report to Board members: 

• The zoning ordinance definition of single family dwelling, noting that a single floor in a multi-
floor building does not meet that definition. 

• Improvement location permit (zoning clearance) cannot be evaluated or issued without adequate 
information to confirm zoning ordinance requirements are met. 

• A floor plan is necessary to confirm the square footage meets minimum zoning district 
requirements. 

She noted that 207 Queen Street can be used as a single family detached dwelling, provided the entire 
structure is dedicated to the use and provided all developmental requirements are met.  File history 
suggests the owner may want to use the property as a two or three unit dwelling, in which case an 
application should be made to the BZA for the specific use and for any developmental deficiencies. 
 
Ms. Yoder also discussed the BZA rules of procedure in deciding an appeal, noting the Board’s decision 
should be based on the zoning and/or subdivision rules and procedures, noting that the Board shall make a 
decision that upholds the intent and purposes of the ordinance.  She advised that exceptions to the zoning 
ordinance should be granted through the variance process, not through appeals. 
 
Petitioner Presentation: 
Bill Davis, 116 E Clinton Street, spoke on behalf of the petitioner.  He gave background information on 
why they are appearing before the BZA, noting that he and his client entered into an agreed judgement 
with the City (Building Department) to make improvements to this building, further explaining that the 
materials he presented to Board members addressed both buildings. 
 
He pointed out that the packet provided by the Planning Office included a request for a building permit, 
and a copy of a motion for a rule to show cause, that has been filed in court.  This ruling asks that certain 
repairs be made to the buildings.  He acknowledged that Mr. Davidhizar would like to have a three unit 
building at 207 Queen Street. 
 
Mr. Davis stated they were in negotiation with the Building Department for a while, but were unable to 
reach an agreement, and the Building Department is insisting the repairs get done so it’s no longer an 
unsafe building.  He noted that there have been no police or fire calls and no indication this building is 
unsafe.  In order to satisfy the Building Department, they would like to finish one floor of the building for 
single family use, thereby showing the Building Department and the Planning Department that this is 
acceptable.  He went on to say they could probably do the same thing on the other two floors of the 
building. 
 
He asked Mr. Davidhizar to address how the buildings got to be in this shape and then address the issues. 
 
Ron Davidhizar, 203 Middlebury Street, stated he purchased this property and wants to fix it up.  He 
noted this part of town has a high water level which causes difficulties with basements.  He explained this 
house always had a wet basement and when the foundation began to crumble, he realized something 
needed to be done.  He went on to say he has other properties in the same block that also needed new 
basements.  He explained over the years this house had two units, but because there’s a new basement, 
he’d like to make a third unit.  His plan for the house is a one bedroom apartment upstairs, and downstairs 
would likely be a two bedroom.  The basement would be a two or three bedroom apartment.  He pointed 
out the footprint of the house has not changed. 
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Mr. Holtzinger asked if this was previously a single family home. 
Mr. Davidhizar stated it was a two unit previously. 
Mr. Rohn asked how long Mr. Davidhizar has owned this property. 
Mr. Davidhizar stated he was unsure. 
 
Mr. Davis stated the material he provided to Board members is not a duplicate of materials provided by 
Planning Staff.  Their request is for the Board to reverse the Zoning Administrator’s decision to deny a 
zoning clearance for development of the second floor (ground level) of the building as a single family 
residence.  He stated they disagree with Staff’s interpretation of a single family dwelling in the zoning 
ordinance and also disagrees on what documentation the zoning administrator is authorized to require for 
purposes of determining whether or not a zoning clearance should be granted.  He’s asked that the BZA 
interpret what the zoning ordinance says and stated the Board should make a decision which upholds the 
intent and purposes of the ordinances, but it has to be based on the language in the ordinance itself. 
 
Mr. Davis discussed definitions from the ordinance, including definitions of dwelling, single family, and 
his interpretation of open space.  He asked if one floor of this building is developed as a single family 
residence, is it not considered a single family residence by the zoning ordinance.  He explained there are 
many residential buildings with development on the top or ground floor, with apartments in a basement or 
attic space.  He explained they’re trying to satisfy the building department and in order to do that, they 
want to develop this as a single family.  He also stated there is nothing in the ordinance that says the 
entire building has to be designed for use.  This proposal will solve their problem with the building 
department and at some point they may come back to the BZA and ask to make this a duplex or triplex.  
He asked that the Board approve their request to develop a single family dwelling and that there should be 
no denial of the zoning clearance if it meets the requirements for a single family dwelling. 
 
Mr. Davis’ second concern is what documents should be required in order to decide if a zoning clearance 
should be granted or not.  He stated those requirements are addressed in the zoning ordinance and the 
point of the materials to be provided is to know that the proposed structure conforms with the 
requirements of the zoning district.  Requirements include a sketch plan and one was provided.  It shows 
the dimensions of the property, the situation of the building on the property, and he states that this 
information is sufficient to make a decision as to whether or not this application should receive approval.  
He went on to say he understood Ms. Yoder requires a floor plan in order to determine whether or not it 
meets the zoning ordinance requirements.  He agrees with Ms. Yoder that there is a square footage 
requirement for a one-floor building and that requirement is confirmed on the zoning clearance form.  He 
stated a floor plan is not necessary to show that requirement is met. 
 
Mr. Davis stated these same things apply to the property at 209 Queen Street and he doesn’t feel the need 
to repeat them.  He asked that these points be included in discussion for 209 Queen Street. 
 
Attorney Kolbus stated he has a proposal for that when we get to the next hearing. 
He asked that the Board determine what the zoning ordinance means, what’s required for the zoning 
clearance, if the second floor of this building can be built out, and if it’s appropriate to come back to the 
BZA at a later time to ask for a duplex or triplex use. 
 
Mr. Lauver questioned why they don’t want to provide drawings with their proposal. 
Mr. Davis stated if the Board allows them to move forward, but want drawings submitted, they will do 
that.  He stated this is only an example of something that’s not required in the ordinance.  He stated it’s 
his impression that builders don’t come in with floor plans. 
Mr. Lauver stated that he’s never submitted for a building permit without providing a complete layout. 
Mr. Rohn agreed that a complete set of drawings are required in order to obtain a building permit. 
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Ms. Yoder remarked if Mr. Davis wants to discuss both cases at once, that is acceptable.  She followed up 
on Mr. Davis’ remarks that “use by a single family” if  taken to its logical conclusion, would mean that 
any residential structure occupied by only one family, is a single family home.  As an example, she noted 
if an 18 unit apartment building only houses one family it would mean this would be considered a single 
family dwelling.  She said the definition is clear that a single family detached structure is meant to be 
occupied by one family and a multi-unit has multiple dwellings in a single structure. 
 
Mr. Davidhizar stated he would like to develop three apartments in one building and four apartments in 
the other. He stated these structures are not doing anyone any good at this point and he wants to provide 
more housing.  He noted the house that he would like to make a three-unit was previously a two-unit and 
the house that he wants to make a four-unit, was previously a three-unit.  
 
Audience Comments: 
There was no one to speak to the petition. 
 
The public hearing was closed. 
 
Staff Discussion: 
Mr. Holtzinger asked Attorney Kolbus on guidance on how to proceed. 
Attorney Kolbus stated the board can adopt the staff analysis and deny the appeal or they can adopt the 
material submitted by Mr. Davidhizar and Mr. Davis and grant the appeal. 
 
Action: 
A motion was made and seconded, Rohn/Holtzinger, to adopt the Staff recommendations as the findings 
of the Board and based on these findings, deny 23-01AA with the reasons listed in the Staff Report.  The 
motion passed by a vote of 4-0 (1 abstention-Campbell). 
 
23-02AA – Ronald E. Davidhizar and John William Davis, Jr., appeal the Zoning Administrator’s 
decision that the Planning office could not review or approve a General (Remodel) Permit Request and 
the associated zoning clearance form because a second-floor only residence does not meet the Zoning 
Ordinance definition of single family dwelling and because a complete submittal was not received 
because dimensioned, labeled floor plans for each floor, with the use of all spaces labeled, were not 
provided. The subject property is generally located at 209 Queen Street and is zoned Residential R-2 
District. 
 
Attorney Kolbus asked for the Board to make a motion to incorporate the materials and testimony from 
23-01AA into 23-02AA and allow the petitioner to add any materials they want, or rest on what they said 
the first time. 
 
Action: 
A motion was made and seconded, Potuck/Lauver, to incorporate the materials and testimony from 23-
01AA into 23-02AA.  The motion passed by a vote of 4-0 (1 abstention-Campbell). 
 
Attorney Kolbus asked if Ms. Yoder has anything further to add. 
Ms. Yoder responded that she does not. 
 
Attorney Kolbus asked Mr. Davis is he has anything to add. 
 
Mr. Davis voiced his disappointment about the previous vote and was sorry that it was presented as a yes 
or no.  He noted that Mr. Lauver raised a question about the floor plans and they are willing to go along 
with that.  Concerning the issue about what a single family dwelling is, he hoped the Board would 
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seriously consider and not extend the definition to say that it must be an improvement of a whole house.  
He stated that this is not in the ordinance and he asked the Board to reconsider a split decision and grant 
the appeal for a single family home. 
 
Audience Comments: 
There was no one to speak to the petition. 
 
The public hearing was closed. 
 
Staff Discussion: 
There was no discussion amongst Board members. 
 
Action: 
A motion was made and seconded, Rohn/Holtzinger, to adopt the Staff recommendations as the findings 
of the Board and based on these findings, deny 23-02AA with the reasons listed in the Staff Report.  The 
motion passed by a vote of 4-0 (1 abstention-Campbell). 
 
VII. Audience Items 
  None 
 
VIII. Staff Board Items 
   None 
 
IX. Adjournment: 5:15  pm   Potuck/Rohn 

 
Respectfully Submitted: 
 
      
Lori Lipscomb, Recording Secretary 
 
Approved By: 
 
                 
Tom Holtzinger, Chair 
 
      
Lee Rohn, Secretary 



LOCATION: 1833 Lincolnway East    DATE:  May 23, 2023 
CASE NUMBER: 23-04UV     PREPARED BY: Rossa Deegan 
               
GENERAL INFORMATION            
APPLICANT: Jose J. & Maria I. Hernandez (owners); Carlos Avelar (agent)  
 
REQUEST: The applicants request a use variance to allow a non-lawful, non-conforming residential use and 

connection to a septic system to continue for a period not exceeding five years where residential 
use is not permitted and connection to City sewer is required, and for the property to be served by 
a well until City water is available where connection to City water is required 

 
LOT SIZE: ±20,126 SF; no frontage 
 
APPLICABLE ZONING: Commercial B-3 
 
NOTICES SENT:  9   
 
SPECIAL INFORMATION            
PUBLIC UTILITIES: Not connected to City water or sewer 
 
AREA DEVELOPMENT: Commercial 
 
NEIGHBORHOOD: None  
 
THOROUGHFARES: No frontage on street; closest street access is Lincolnway East (US 33) 
 
TOPOGRAPHY: Level 
 
VARIANCE OF USE STANDARDS 

• Goshen Zoning Ordinance, Appendix E, Table of Permitted Uses 
Dwelling units are not listed as permitted uses in the Commercial B-3 District 

• Goshen Zoning Ordinance, Section 4210.12, Miscellaneous Requirements of the B-3 District 
C. All lots and uses in this district must be served by city sewer and water. 

 
ADJACENT PROPERTY OWNERS’ SUPPORT, OPPOSITION, AND INQUIRIES 

The Planning office has not been contacted by any adjacent property owners regarding this variance. 
However, the Planning office may still be contacted with questions and statements of support or 
opposition to the variance between the time of this report’s delivery and the public hearing. 

 
ANALYSIS              
The subject property is an approximately half-acre triangular lot located in the Commercial B-3 District. The 
property does not have any street frontage, and is accessed from Lincolnway East across private property. 
Surrounding uses are commercial. The building on the property is approximately 3,790 SF and includes a vacant 
office, storage space, and a residential unit.  
 
As a commercially zoned property, the residential unit on the property is considered non-lawful and non-
conforming. Planning records indicate that residential use had occurred lawfully as a non-conforming use on the 
property but was discontinued as of 2016, so is no longer lawful. Recently, the Planning office became aware of 
the following:  

• The property is currently being used as a residence 
• The property is connected to a septic system, which has failed 
• The property is connected to a well 
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Failure of the property’s septic system has prompted the owners to seek a remedy. The Zoning Ordinance requires 
that the property be connected to City water and sewer, and the non-lawful residential use be discontinued. The 
petitioners have proposed a temporary solution for a period not exceeding five years in which the property is 
allowed to maintain the residential use, replace the failed septic system with a small septic field, and retain the 
well until City water is available. 
 
Under normal circumstances, the continued use of the subject property for residential purposes would be 
inappropriate. The property is entirely surrounded by commercial uses and was zoned and platted for commercial 
use. Staff is agreeable to this proposal, however, and City Engineering and the Elkhart County Health Department 
have also indicated they will accept the temporary proposal, which is justifiable based on the following: 

• Approval requires compliance with the Zoning Ordinance after a period of five years 
• City water is not currently available to the subject property 
• The failing septic system serving the property is a health hazard, and approval of the variance allows the 

only quick remedy to the matter. Failure to quickly fix the septic system may result in environmental 
contamination that would be detrimental to the use and value of adjacent commercial properties, which 
include restaurants. 

• Continued residential use of the property for a temporary period is unlikely to have a substantial adverse 
impact on the adjacent commercial properties. 

• While City sewer is available to the property from Lincolnway East, it would require connection through 
adjacent private property over 200’. It is possible the subject property will be obtained by the State for 
stormwater retention, or for other purposes, with future improvements to Lincolnway East. 

 
FINDINGS OF FACT             
Staff recommends approval with conditions and commitments of a use variance to allow a non-lawful, non-
conforming residential use and connection to a septic system to continue for a period not exceeding five years 
where residential use is not permitted and connection to City sewer is required, and for the property to be served 
by a well until City water is available where connection to City water is required, based on the following: 
 
1. The approval will not be injurious to the public health, safety, morals, and general welfare of the 
community. City water is not currently available to the subject property. The failing septic system serving the 
property is a health hazard, and approval of the variance allows the only quick remedy to the matter. The standard 
is confirmed.  
2. The use and value of the area adjacent to the subject property will not be affected in a substantially 
adverse manner. Failure to quickly fix the septic system may result in environmental contamination that would 
be detrimental to the use and value of adjacent commercial properties, which include restaurants. Continued 
residential use of the property for a temporary period is unlikely to have a substantial adverse impact on the 
adjacent commercial properties. The standard is confirmed.  
3. The need for the variance arises from a condition peculiar to the subject property. A number of factors 
make future use of and utility connection to the existing property uncertain. City sewer is available along 
Lincolnway East, but City water is not. The property is located over 200’ from the Lincolnway East right of way. 
The State has indicated that this stretch of US 33 is slated to be rebuilt, and the subject property may be obtained 
by the State at that time for stormwater retention. Those complicating factors justify a temporary solution to the 
numerous issues on the property, and approval of the variance for a period not to exceed five years is reasonable. 
The standard is confirmed.  
4. Strict application of the terms of the Zoning Ordinance will constitute an unnecessary hardship if 
applied to the subject property. A quick resolution to the failure of the septic system on the property is needed, 
and while City sewer is available, uncertainty about the use of the property in the near future makes connection to 
City sewer an unnecessary hardship where a temporary septic system is most practical. City water is not currently 
available, so variance approval is needed to allow well use to continue. The standard is confirmed.  
5. The approval does not interfere substantially with the Comprehensive Plan. Approval of the request for 
the residential use and septic and well connections to continue is for a period not to exceed five years, at which 
point the property will need to be brought into compliance. The temporary nature of the approval prohibits long-
term interference with the Comprehensive Plan. The standard is confirmed.  
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With approval, the following conditions shall apply: 
 
1. The variance shall become null and void unless a zoning clearance has been issued and substantial progress 

has been made within six (6) months of the date of the BZA approval. 
2. Deviation from the requirements and conditions of the variance may result in the cancellation and termination 

of the approval or permit. 
3. An approved zoning clearance form is required. 
4. Approval by the Engineering, Building, and Fire Departments is required. 
5. Approval of the temporary septic system by the Elkhart County Health Department is required. 
6. All vehicles on the property shall have current license plates and be parked on an improved surface within 

thirty (30) days of this approval. 
 
If approved, the following Commitments shall apply: 
1. If the variance is not implemented and expires, this Commitment automatically terminates as well, and the 

Zoning Administrator may execute and record a Termination of Commitment on behalf of the City of Goshen 
Board of Zoning Appeals. 

2. Residential use of the subject property shall cease within five (5) years of the date of this approval. 
3. Use of a septic system on the subject property shall cease within five (5) years of the date of this approval. 

Following the period not exceeding five (5) years, the subject property shall be connected to City sewer. 
4. The subject property shall abandon all wells and be connected to City water at the earliest date by which City 

water is available to the property. 
 
  
 

 
Looking west 
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From Menards property looking north 

 
Looking southeast 
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Looking southwest at entrance to property 
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Dustin K. Sailor, P.E., Director of Public Works 
ENGINEERING DEPARTMENT, CITY OF GOSHEN 
204 East Jefferson Street, Suite 1 ● Goshen, IN 46528-3405 
 
Phone (574) 534-2201 ● Fax (574) 533-8628 ● TDD 574-534-3185 
engineering@goshencity.com ● www.goshenindiana.org 
 

April 10, 2023 
 
Elkhart County Health Department 
4230 Elkhart Road 
Goshen, IN 46526 
 
Attention: Bill Hartsuff           
 
 RE: 1833 LINCOLNWAY EAST – FAILED SEPTIC SYSTEM 
  (FILE: STREET BY ADDRESS) 
 
Dear Mr. Hartsuff: 
  
As follow-up to our meeting regarding the referenced site, accept this correspondence as the City request for 
the Elkhart County Health Department to assist the property owner in permitting a septic system repair.  This 
type of repair would not typically be supporting within the City’s corporate boundary, but due to the property’s 
uncertainty in connection with the U.S. Hwy. 33 project, the City is willing to support a repair that will extend 
the service life of the system five plus years.  After the five-year period, the property will need to connect to the 
public sewer system, which is available along U.S. Hwy. 33. 
 
With the City’s support to rebuild the existing septic system, the property owners will need to be work with 
Goshen Planning and the Board of Zoning Appeals to resolve the property’s non-complaint status. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
CITY OF GOSHEN 

 
 
 

Dustin K. Sailor, P.E., CPESC 
Director of Public Works & Utilities 
 
cc:  Rhonda Yoder, Goshen Planning 
 
 

mailto:engineering@goshencity.com


LOCATION: 802 N Indiana    DATE:  May 23, 2023 
CASE NUMBER: 23-12DV    PREPARED BY: Rossa Deegan 
               
GENERAL INFORMATION            
APPLICANT: City of Goshen Indiana (owner)  
 
REQUEST: The applicants request a developmental variance to allow one freestanding sign 24 Sf in area and 

8’ in height in addition to the two freestanding signs and internal signs approved by variance 23-
07DV, where only ground signs not exceeding 3’ in height and with a maximum aggregate area 
of 8 Sf are permitted, for a new recycling drop-off site 

  
LOT SIZE: ±1 acre; ±343’ of frontage; depth varies  
  
APPLICABLE ZONING: Residential R-2 
 
NOTICES SENT: 17  
 
SPECIAL INFORMATION            
PUBLIC UTILITIES: N/A 
 
AREA DEVELOPMENT: Institutional, residential  
 
NEIGHBORHOOD: None 
 
THOROUGHFARES: Indiana Avenue & Wilden Avenue 
 
TOPOGRAPHY: Inclines moderately southward towards railroad 
 
VARIANCE OF DEVELOPMENTAL STANDARDS 

• Goshen Zoning Ordinance, Section 5100.3, Permitted Signs by District 
A. Signs permitted in the A-1 Agricultural District and R-1, R-1S, R-2, R-3, and R-4 Residential Districts 
are as follows: 

1. The maximum aggregate area for all signs on the zoning lot, regardless of sign type, shall be no 
greater than eight (8) square feet 

 2. Only ground signs are permitted 
 
ADJACENT PROPERTY OWNERS’ SUPPORT, OPPOSITION, AND INQUIRIES 

The Planning office has not been contacted by any adjacent property owners regarding this variance. 
However, the Planning office may still be contacted with questions and statements of support or 
opposition to the variance between the time of this report’s delivery and the public hearing. 

 
ANALYSIS              
The subject property is a recently-opened recycling drop-off site on the west side of Oakridge Cemetery, east of 
Indiana Avenue and south of Wilden Avenue. The property is bounded to the south by the Norfolk Southern 
Railroad and the City wastewater treatment facility is located west across Indiana Avenue. Residential properties, 
including a mobile home park, are located to the north.  
 
A recycling drop-off facility opened in April of this year on the property. It occupies approximately one acre in 
the southwest corner of the approximately five-acre parcel and includes an area for recycling bins, a driving and 
turnaround area, evergreen screening, two light poles, and video cameras to help prevent illegal dumping. In 
March 2023, the BZA approved developmental variances (23-07DV) for numerous signs on the property. The 
variances were needed because the property is zoned Residential R-1, which limits signs to ground signs not 
exceeding 3’ in height and with a total aggregate area of 8 SF. Approved signs included: 
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• An approximately 13 SF freestanding sign 5’ in height at the entrance along Indiana Avenue 
• An approximately 24 SF freestanding sign 8’ in height by the dumpster area 
• Approximately five signs up to three square feet in area located internally to the site. The number and 

locations of these may change over time. 
The petitioners have now determined that an additional freestanding sign 24 SF in area and 8’ in height is needed 
to provide a Spanish translation of the same information from the already approved internal freestanding sign.  
 
Approval is warranted. While the property is in the R-1 District, development of the area adjacent to the recycling 
drop-off site is largely industrial, with the railroad to the south and the waste water treatment plant to the west. 
The waste water treatment plant is zoned Industrial M-2, the zoning district reserved for the most intense 
industrial uses. A small number of single-family homes are located to the north of the subject property across 
Wilden Avenue but are more than 500’ from the recycling site. The proposed additional sign is non-illuminated. 
 
Other than the proposed sign at the entrance, the remainder of the proposed signs will be internal to the site. The 
three freestanding signs that will be on the property are smaller in area than freestanding signs permitted for 
schools and churches. The proposed sign at the entrance is set back 5’ from the front property line and will be 
non-illuminated.  
 
FINDINGS OF FACT             
Staff recommends approval of developmental variances to allow one freestanding sign 13 Sf in area and 5’ in 
height, one freestanding sign 24 Sf in area and 8’ in height, and internal signs not exceeding 3 Sf as needed, 
where only ground signs not exceeding 3’ in height and with a maximum aggregate area of 8 Sf are permitted, for 
a new recycling drop-off site, based on the following: 
 
1. The approval will not be injurious to the public health, safety, morals and general welfare of the 

community. The proposed sign will be internal to the site and outside the driving aisle. The standard is 
confirmed.  

2. The use and value of the area adjacent to the subject property will not be affected in a substantially 
adverse manner. While the property is in the R-1 District, development of the area adjacent to the recycling 
drop-off site is largely industrial, with the railroad to the south and the waste water treatment plant to the 
west. A small number of single-family homes are located to the north of the subject property across Wilden 
Avenue but are more than 500’ from the recycling site. The proposed sign is non-illuminated. The standard is 
confirmed.  

3. Strict application to the terms of the Zoning Ordinance will result in practical difficulties in the use of 
the subject property. The subject property is in an ideal location of for recycling drop-off facility, and is 
immediately adjacent to an intense industrial use and railroad. The use cannot be properly served by ground 
signs not exceeding 8 SF in aggregate area. The standard is confirmed. 

 
With approval, the following conditions shall apply: 
 
1. The variance shall become null and void unless a zoning clearance has been issued and substantial progress 

has been made within six (6) months of the date of the BZA approval. 
2. Deviation from the requirements and conditions of the variance may result in the cancellation and termination 

of the approval or permit. 
3. An approved zoning clearance form is required. 
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Looking north from railroad 

 
Looking northeast 
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Looking southeast 

 
Looking southeast 
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Goshen Board of Zoning Appeals 
204 E. Jefferson Street, Suite 4 

Goshen, Indiana 46528 
574-534-3600 

  
 
 
TO:  City of Goshen Indiana 
  Jason Hoffman, jasonhoffman@goshencity.com 
  Dustin Sailor, dustinsailor@goshencity.com 
  Mayor Stutsman, jeremystutsman@goshencity.com 
  Burt Matteson, burtmatteson@goshencity.com 
    
 
RE:  23-07DV –  802 N Indiana Avenue 
 
 
You are hereby notified that the request for developmental variances to allow one freestanding sign 13 Sf in area 
and 5’ in height, one freestanding sign 24 Sf in area and 8’ in height, and internal signs not exceeding 3 Sf as 
needed, where only ground signs not exceeding 3’ in height and with a maximum aggregate area of 8 Sf are 
permitted, for a new recycling drop-off site, for the subject property generally located at 802 N Indiana Avenue 
and zoned Residential R-1 District, was heard at the meeting of the Goshen Board of Zoning Appeals on March 
28, 2023 and acted upon as follows:  
 

APPROVED   XX      DENIED                TABLED             WITHDRAWN   __   __                   
 

With approval the following conditions shall apply: 
1. The variance shall become null and void unless a zoning clearance has been issued and substantial progress 

has been made within six (6) months of the date of the BZA approval. 
2. Deviation from the requirements and conditions of the variance may result in the cancellation and termination 

of the approval or permit. 
3. An approved zoning clearance form is required. 
 
 
 
 
 
                                                         , City of Goshen Board of Zoning Appeals Secretary 
 Lee Rohn 
 

mailto:jasonhoffman@goshencity.com
mailto:dustinsailor@goshencity.com
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